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Driven by a Higher Calling, Not Dot-Com Dollars 
 
By MATTHEW MIRAPAUL 
 
Romance without finance, as the jazz musician Tiny Grimes once sang, 
is a nuisance. Art without money, on the other hand, is such a 
familiar refrain that it is almost expected. 
 
And so it was in 2001 for the online arts, which flourished despite 
a dearth of dollars. The collapse of countless e-commerce ventures 
may have prompted many to dismiss the Internet as a viable economic 
platform, but it certainly remains vital as a creative medium. 
 
"The dot-com bust has cleared out the carpetbaggers and left the 
Internet to those who really care about it," said Jon Ippolito, a 
digital artist and new-media curator at the Solomon R. Guggenheim 
Museum. 
 
The sheer volume of work produced in 2001 indicates that enthusiasm 
for the medium is still high among artists, even if their interest 
was fueled by the realization that they were not going to get rich 
designing Web pages for Sow-Ear.com. Perhaps they were motivated by 
the recognition that making digital art might yield greater, if less 
tangible, rewards. 
 
There was good art, too, including works that helped define the 
emerging genre. "Feed," by the New York artist Mark Napier, is the 
most refined example yet of an artist's browser, displaying Web 
pages as though they were tiny, animated Abstract Expressionist 
paintings. "The Apartment," by Marek Walczak and Martin Wattenberg, 
New York artists, converted a viewer's typed words into a virtual 3-
D space, its walls made from images culled from the Net. And 
"life_sharing," by the Italian duo known as 0100101110101101.org, 
made all of their computing activities public in an effort to show 
that art imitates one's hard drive. 
 
Mr. Napier said Net art met the real world in 2001. "We're past the 
initial glow of excitement about a new medium," he said. "Now the 
challenge is to take this beyond a small group of intrepid explorers 
and the gee-whiz of a new technology and into an art form that can 
engage a larger audience and sustain itself in the long run." As the 
year opened, museums were primed to supply that audience. "Feed," at 
feed.projects.sfmoma.org, and "The Apartment," at turbulence.org/ 
Works/apartment, were shown during high-profile digital-art 
exhibitions at the San Francisco Museum of Modern Art and the 
Whitney Museum of American Art in New York. 
 
Institutional support seemed to fade along with the technology 
sector's prospects, though. The oft-postponed opening of the 
Guggenheim Virtual Museum was delayed again while the museum built 
its dot-com site and now must be considered "vaporware," which is 



the computer industry's term for promised products that never 
arrive. The Museum of Modern Art in New York, which had planned to 
commission a series of online works in 2001, has put up only one, an 
indecipherable piece by the video artist Tony Oursler, and has none 
scheduled yet for next year. The San Francisco Modern's $50,000 
competition for digital art has been postponed while the museum 
searches for a new director. 
 
High-tech companies were in no position to pick up the slack. The 
financially ailing Lucent Technologies pulled the plug on its 
sponsorship of the Brooklyn Academy of Music's new-media program. 
Intel, which had mounted a series of online exhibitions at its 
ArtMuseum.net site, is donating the venture to a nonprofit 
organization, people familiar with the deal said. The site may be 
reborn next year as part of ArtAndCulture.org. An Intel spokesman 
said the site's status had not changed, and he declined to comment 
on plans for it. 
 
"It's a really hard time for funding right now," said Beau Takahara, 
director of ZeroOne, a Silicon Valley nonprofit organization that 
supports tech-art initiatives. She continued: "For two months after 
Sept. 11, it was virtually impossible to ask anyone for a gift. Now 
the asking seems possible — the holiday spirit seems to be kicking 
in — but the companies are still really hurting." 
 
Yet online artwork continues to be made. An example of this might be 
found in etoy, a group of anonymous artists who use the Internet to 
mimic — and thus comment on — corporate behavior. Two years ago the 
online retailer eToys.com sued the artists over their longstanding 
etoy.com Web address, claiming it confused their customers. This 
year eToys.com is bankrupt, but the etoy artists are as active as 
ever. 
 
The etoy and "life_sharing" projects illustrate how the genre is 
evolving away from the computer screen and its interactive graphics. 
The Internet is increasingly being used as an element in larger, 
conceptually oriented pieces that spill over into the physical as 
performances or installations. 
 
As wireless technology becomes more pervasive, digital artists are 
adapting it to their own devices. For instance the artist Patrick 
Lichty has organized an online exhibition, at voyd.com/ia, of works 
made for handheld computers. In 2002 the public-art presenters 
Creative Time are planning a series of wireless-based projects, 
including one that will transform a segment of SoHo sidewalk into a 
computer screen that displays text messages sent from cellular 
telephones. 
 
Christiane Paul, the Whitney's new-media curator, has selected a 
wireless work, "Tap" by James Buckhouse, for the museum's 2002 
Biennial exhibition, and she expects to see more made. "Information 
networks should be nomadic and flexible," she said, "and our current 
setup of the static computer hooked up to a network somehow 
contradicts that concept." 
 
Digital artists have not abandoned the screen completely. They 
continue to explore the aesthetics of computer games. Interactive-
sound projects, which are programmed to produce music in response to 



a visitor's actions, are becoming more sophisticated. Doo-wop fans 
will adore Jim Andrews's "Nio," at vispo.com. An intriguing new 
musical poem, "Story Problem," by the author Terri Ford and the 
multimedia designer Erik Loyer, will go online officially on Jan. 1 
but can be previewed now at bornmag.org/projects/sp. 
 
How is all this work being produced if there is no financial support 
for it? It is often simply a labor of love. Some institutions do 
appear willing to support the nascent genre in other ways. The 
Guggenheim has begun a preservation initiative, and the Whitney is 
home to an online-art history project, "Idea Line," at 
whitney.org/artport, that traces themes in the genre's growth. 
 
For Tilman Baumgärtel of Berlin, the author of "net.art 2.0" (Verlag 
für Moderne Kunst Nürnberg, 2001), there is more to online art than 
money. "In the middle of the 90's, people treated me like I was 
crazy because I didn't found a start-up to become a millionaire," he 
said. "Now all the people that wanted to become millionaires with 
the Net have disappeared. But, hey, the Net art scene is still 
exciting." 
 
As a Gershwin-loving Santa might sing, "Ho, ho, ho, who's got the 
last laugh now?" 
 


